Economists' Group Will Ease Policy Forbidding Discriminatory Language in Job Ads

By DAVID GLENN
Chicago
After a period of widespread discontent, the executive committee of the American Economic Association voted on Thursday to loosen restrictions on references to minority groups in the association's job notices. The decision was formally announced on Saturday during the association's annual meeting here. 

Since 1986, the association has banned advertisements in its newsletter, Job Openings for Economists, that discriminate "on the basis of race, color, religion, gender, national origin, sexual preference, or physical handicap." And for at least a decade, it has interpreted that policy with an unusual strictness, so as to forbid phrases such as "We encourage applications from women and members of underrepresented minorities." Broad language such as "We are an equal-opportunity, affirmative-action employer" has been accepted, but explicit encouragement to particular groups has not. 

Three months ago, Stephanie Seguino, an associate professor of economics at the University of Vermont, was angered when the association deleted language from a recruitment ad that declared that her department "welcomes applications from women and underrepresented ethnic, racial, and cultural groups, and from people with disabilities." Ms. Seguino notified colleagues, and several e-mail lists have been ablaze with discussion since October. Dozens of scholars at the Chicago meeting wore small maroon ribbons as a gesture of protest. 

As Ms. Seguino and her allies see it, the association was foolishly censoring commonplace phrases that might play a small role in broadening the representation of women and people of color in the discipline. (According to the most recent report of the Committee on the Status of Women in the Economics Profession, women earned 27.9 percent of the economics Ph.D.'s issued in 2004, a percentage that has been generally flat during the last decade. And a 2006 report on a study by Gregory N. Price, a professor of economics at Jackson State University, noted that only 44 of the 2,785 faculty members in Ph.D.-granting American economics departments were African-American.) 

During the Chicago meeting, the association's executive committee conceded the argument. The new policy's exact terms have not yet been set in stone, but the association will now allow recruitment language that encourages applications from people who belong to underrepresented groups covered by federal civil-rights law. 

"We will permit the discussion of those groups now when it's done in terms of broadening the applicant pool," John J. Siegfried, a professor of economics at Vanderbilt University and the association's secretary-treasurer, said in an interview on Saturday. "But we will continue to prohibit such language if you're talking about hiring criteria." 

Other Controversial Wording 

According to several accounts, the most contentious issue during the board meeting was the treatment of advertisements from sectarian religious colleges, which are legally permitted to discriminate on the basis of religion. (The federal government gives that power only to colleges that can demonstrate that religion is fundamental to their mission.) 

Early last year, Peter J. Hill, a professor of economics at Wheaton College, a Christian institution in Illinois, wrote an essay objecting to the association's refusal to publish an advertisement declaring that Wheaton's faculty must "affirm a Statement of Faith and adhere to lifestyle expectations." Such requirements are perfectly legal, he noted, adding that it seemed pointless not to inform prospective applicants about the college's nature. 

Under the new policy, the association will treat such advertisements exactly as it does announcements that mention race, gender, and sexual orientation, Mr. Siegfried said. That is, from now on, Wheaton will be permitted to "encourage" or "welcome" applicants who are evangelical Protestants -- but the association will still not allow Wheaton to list evangelical Protestantism as a job requirement, even though such advertisements are legal. 

In a 2005 blog discussion about Mr. Hill's complaints, Jacob T. Levy, who is now an associate professor of political science at McGill University, defended the association's position. Religious colleges ought to be legally free to discriminate in hiring, he wrote, but such discrimination "also seems to me a bad, nonscholarly thing to do, and the scholarly associations are under no obligation to pretend otherwise." 

In an interview on Sunday, Mr. Hill said that he regards the new policy as a partial step forward. "I'm pleased to hear that the association has recognized that colleges have distinctive identities and that they might want to encourage applications from particular groups," he said. 

Mr. Hill added, however, that he fears that it might be unfair and deceptive for his college to place ads that "welcome" evangelical candidates but do not make clear that an evangelical identity is actually a requirement. "Wheaton will probably have to think carefully about whether it would place such an ad," he said. 

Like Mr. Hill, Ms. Seguino's allies have declared a partial victory. 

"The option that the executive committee took was a positive step," Deborah M. Figart, dean of graduate studies and a professor of economics at the Richard Stockton College of New Jersey, said in an interview on Saturday. "But we need to continue to build a consciousness-raising movement about the dearth of women and people of color at all levels of economics," said Ms. Figart, who was the principal organizer of the maroon-ribbon protest. 

Mr. Price, of Jackson State, said in an interview on Friday that he believes that the conflict was overblown. All along, the association has handled its job-language policies in a clumsy but essentially honorable manner, said Mr. Price, who is the president-elect of the National Economic Association, an organization of black economists. 

"What is important is to be sure that the applicant pool is diverse, and we believe the AEA board understands that," added Kwabena Gyimah-Brempong, a professor of economics at the University of South Florida, who is the National Economic Association's current president. 

Mr. Price and Mr. Gyimah-Brempong said that they believe that the AEA's now-abandoned restrictions on minority-group language were not an attempt to stifle affirmative action, as some of Ms. Seguino's allies have claimed, but were instead the product of an awkward compromise about how to handle advertisements from sectarian religious institutions. 

Instead of expending so much energy on the conflict over the advertisement policy, Mr. Price and Mr. Gyimah-Brempong said, it would have been better for activists to think about how to enhance the success of minority students and junior scholars. (During its meeting on Thursday, the AEA's board also voted for a substantial increase in the budget of the association's summer program, which offers more than 30 scholarships a year to members of minority groups. The program will soon move from Duke University to the University of California at Santa Barbara.) 

Distribution of Panels 

While the advertising issue appears to have found a resolution, another dispute is still simmering: Several small organizations that participate in the annual economics meeting are angry about plans to cut the number of panels they can offer in future years. 

The conflict is a product of the January meeting's unusual history. Since its founding in 1885, the American Economic Association has almost always held its annual conferences under the umbrella of the American Social Science Association or a later, unrelated consortium called the Allied Social Science Associations. By roughly 1975, the American Economic Association had become by far the largest entity within the Allied Social Science Association, or ASSA, and had taken over responsibility for planning and financing the January conference. Today 50 organizations participate in the January meeting, and some AEA members have expressed concerns that the smaller groups are taking up too much oxygen. 

Roughly a decade ago, Mr. Siegfried said, the AEA sponsored only 130 of 550 sessions at the January conference, which some members thought was much too few, given the association's size and its leading role in organizing the meeting. "A series of presidents have complained that they have had to turn down an enormous number of excellent papers," Mr. Siegfried said. "We also have no other meeting during the year, while most of our sister associations do hold separate meetings of their own." 

Last year the association began a program to gradually expand the number of AEA panels at the January conference, while reducing the number of panels offered by certain smaller organizations. The reductions have been determined by a formula based in part on how many people have attended each organization's panels during the last four years. 

When news of the latest cuts hit several months ago, members of several "heterodox" economics organizations -- those that are methodologically or ideologically to the left of the AEA -- held extensive discussions about whether it might be time to leave the January conference structure, and perhaps to consolidate their meetings with those of the International Confederation of Associations for Pluralism in Economics, a 14-year-old organization. 

Most of the scholars argued that it would be better to stay in the ASSA. On one e-mail list, James T. Peach, a professor of economics at New Mexico State University wrote, "We should remain to remind them that not everyone thinks alike. Besides, our very presence is evidence of non-maximizing behavior." 

Beyond the dispute over the panel slots, some leaders of smaller organizations are concerned that they hold essentially no voice within the Allied Social Science Association. "All of the small groups are essentially here at the sufferance of the AEA," Al Campbell, an associate professor of economics at the University of Utah and a member of the steering committee of the Union for Radical Political Economics, said in an interview on Friday. 

In previous years, the January meeting has featured a "secretaries' breakfast" during which leaders of all of the participating organizations have gathered to discuss the administration of the conference and other issues of common concern. Three weeks ago, Mr. Siegfried sent an e-mail message announcing that the breakfast would no longer be held. Mr. Campbell and Ms. Figart said that the cancellation of the breakfast -- and the fact that the AEA could take that step unilaterally -- underscores the lack of democracy in the social-science association. 

The secretaries' breakfasts "served no purpose," Mr. Siegfried said during the interview. Other smaller ASSA committees, he said, can give a range of organizations a role in planning the meetings. 
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